
Amendments to the 
AID TO LOCALITIES BUDGET BILL 

(Senate 2603-A and Assembly 3003-A) 
 
 

STATE EDUCATION DEPARTMENT 
 
Page 104, Between lines 
 17 and 18, Insert 
 

“Provided, however, a school district in a city with a 
population of one million or more shall be deemed for 
purposes of this appropriation to have submitted approved 
documentation as called for herein, if the commissioner of 
education has rendered a final and binding decision, in 
accordance with the procedures set forth in this 
appropriation, resolving the dispute between such city 
school district and appropriate collective bargaining 
representatives regarding the standards and procedures 
necessary to implement an annual professional performance 
review plan for the 2013-14 and/or 2014-15 school year in 
accordance with the language of this appropriation; 
provided, that if such school district does not have such 
an annual professional performance review plan in place 
that has been approved by the commissioner of education on 
or before the Wednesday following the first Friday in May 
of the base year as defined in paragraph b of subdivision 
1 of section 3602 of the education law, such school 
district and the appropriate collective bargaining 
representatives shall submit written explanations of their 
respective positions regarding such issues to the 
commissioner of education by such date; and provided, 
further, that if such school district does not have such 
an annual professional performance review plan in place 
that has been approved by the commissioner of education on 
or before the Wednesday preceding the last Friday in May 
of the base year, the commissioner of education shall 
resolve such dispute through arbitration, wherein he or 
she shall hold no more than two days of hearings in which 
the parties may be heard and present statements of fact, 
supporting witnesses and other evidence and arguments, and 
he or she may require during such hearings the production 
of additional evidence from the parties and shall provide, 
at the request of either party, that a full and complete 
record be kept of any such hearings, the cost of such 
record to be shared equally by the parties; and provided 
further that, notwithstanding any other provision of law, 
rule or regulation to the contrary, after such hearings, 
the commissioner of education, as arbitrator of such 
dispute, shall render a final and binding written 
determination on or before June first of the base year, 
prescribing standards and procedures necessary to 
implement an annual professional performance review plan 
pursuant to section 3012-c of the education law effective 
for the following school year for a term he or she shall 
set and specifying the basis for his or her findings, 
taking into consideration all relevant factors, including 
the best interest of students; and provided further that 
such final determination shall be limited to the 
requirements of section 3012-c of the education law, and 
shall only be reviewable in a proceeding commenced within  
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 ten days pursuant to section 7511 of the civil practice 
law and rules; and provided further that the filing or the 
pendency of any such appeal shall not delay the 
implementation of the commissioner’s determination.”  

 
Page 161, Between lines 
 30 and 31, Insert 
 

“Provided, however, for the 2013-14 school year, a school 
district in a city with a population of one million or 
more shall be deemed for purposes of this appropriation to 
have submitted approved documentation as called for 
herein, if the commissioner of education has rendered a 
final and binding decision, in accordance with the 
procedures set forth in this appropriation, resolving the 
dispute between such city school district and appropriate 
collective bargaining representatives regarding the 
standards and procedures necessary to implement an annual 
professional performance review plan for the 2013-14 
school year in accordance with the language of this 
appropriation; provided, that if such school district does 
not have such an annual professional performance review 
plan in place that has been approved by the commissioner 
of education on or before the Wednesday following the 
first Friday in May of the base year as defined in 
paragraph b of subdivision 1 of section 3602 of the 
education law, such school district and the appropriate 
collective bargaining representatives shall submit written 
explanations of their respective positions regarding such 
issues to the commissioner of education by such date; and 
provided, further, that if such school district does not 
have such an annual professional performance review plan 
in place that has been approved by the commissioner of 
education on or before the Wednesday preceding the last 
Friday in May of the base year, the commissioner of 
education shall resolve such dispute through arbitration, 
wherein he or she shall hold no more than two days of 
hearings in which the parties may be heard and present 
statements of fact, supporting witnesses and other 
evidence and arguments, and he or she may require during 
such hearings the production of additional evidence from 
the parties and shall provide, at the request of either 
party, that a full and complete record be kept of any such 
hearings, the cost of such record to be shared equally by 
the parties; and provided further that, notwithstanding 
any other provision of law, rule or regulation to the 
contrary, after such hearings, the commissioner of 
education, as arbitrator of such dispute, shall render a 
final and binding written determination on or before June 
first of the base year, prescribing standards and 
procedures necessary to implement an annual professional 
performance review plan pursuant to section 3012-c of the 
education law effective for the following school year for 
a term he or she shall set and specifying the basis for 
his or her findings, taking into consideration all 
relevant factors, including the best interest of students; 
and provided further that such final determination shall 
be limited to the requirements of section 3012-c of the 
education law, and shall only be reviewable in a 
proceeding commenced within ten days pursuant to section 
7511 of the civil practice law and rules; and provided 
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further that the filing or the pendency of any such appeal 
shall not delay the implementation of the commissioner’s 
determination.”  

 
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 

 
Page 459, Line 52, Strike out “prevention and treatment” 
 
Page 460, Line 8, Strike out “prevention and treatment” 
 
Page 460, Line 13, Strike out “prevention and treatment” 
 
Page 461, Line 26, After “agencies” insert 
 

“. A portion of these funds will be used for services and 
expenses for regional and targeted HIV, STD and hepatitis C 
programs. In order to ensure organizational viability, 
agency administration may be supported for these programs 
subject to the review and approval of the department of 
health” 

 
OFFICE FOR PEOPLE WITH DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES 

 
Page 697, Line 3, Strike out “1,897,803,000” 
   and insert “1,777,803,000” 
 
Page 697, Line 6, Strike out “2,480,091,000” 
   and insert “2,360,091,000” 
 
Page 697, Line 9, Strike out “2,480,091,000” 
   and insert “2,360,091,000” 
 
Page 701, Line 13, Strike out “1,758,576,000” 
   and insert “1,638,576,000” 
 
Page 701, Line 23, Strike out “1,897,803,000” 
   and insert “1,777,803,000” 
 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 
 
Page 737, Line 5, Strike out “4,650,121,800” 
   and insert “4,651,533,800” 
 
Page 737, Line 7, Strike out “4,808,914,700” 
   and insert “4,810,326,700” 
 
Page 742, Line 35, Strike out “1,863,496,800” 
   and insert “1,864,908,800” 
 
Page 743, Line 2, Strike out “2,509,000” 
   and insert “3,921,000” 
 
Page 744, Line 30, Strike out “1,777,128,800” 
   and insert “1,778,540,800” 
 

NEW YORK STATE URBAN DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION 
 
Page 759, Line 3, Strike out “42,885,000” 
   and insert “47,885,000” 
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Page 759, Line 5, Strike out “42,885,000” 
   and insert “47,885,000” 
 
Page 759, Line 8, Strike out “42,885,000” 
   and insert “47,885,000” 
 
Page 759, Between lines 
 39 and 40, Insert 
 

“The sum of $5,000,000 is hereby appropriated for services 
and expenses, loans, and grants, related to the regional 
hosting of the National Football League Super Bowl XLVIII 
in 2014, for activities in New York state that promote 
tourism, expand business opportunities, create jobs, 
increase state and local tax revenues and stimulate 
economic development ........................ 5,000,000” 

 


